
 

Sunlight Waters CC Board 
Meeting Minutes December 10 2022 

Call to Order 

The December 10, 2022, meeting of the Sunlight Waters Country Club Board of Directors was 

held remotely using Zoom only (meeting ID 849 1222 3972), because of heavy snow in passes. 

Some members attended in Clubhouse. 

Call to order by President Dave Korpi at 10:07 AM. 

Attendees 

Roll Call 

Dave Korpi (President – remote), Brandy Lobdell (Vice President), Donna Mayo (Treasurer), 

Jeannine Takaki (Secretary), Bill Porter (Trustee), Doyle Beekley (Trustee - remote), Mike 

Josenhans (Trustee) 

Guests 

Judy, Brandon Schmidt 

Members Not in Attendance 

none 

Agenda Approval 

New business: bridge proposal, trustee appointees 

Guest Remarks 

None 

Approval of Minutes 

Action: Approved previous minutes with Brandy’s corrections. Dave’s revision retracted. 



Action: Motion to approve previous meeting minutes; seconded; approved. 

Treasurer’s Report 

Treasurer Donna Mayo presented this month’s figures: 

• Checking SLWCC: $43,128.57 

• Checking debit: $1,071.80 

• Savings: $32,870.84 

• Reserve: $77,661.83 

• Total: $159,733.04 

Other: 

• Transfers from savings to reserve: $8833.34 (October and November $4,416.67 each) 

• Deposits: $ 1,683.28 

• Interest:  $1.68 and $22.76 for total of $24.44 

A motion was made to approve the reports; seconded and approved. 

Correspondence 

None 

Unfinished (Old) Business 

Rescind Previous Motion for Special Election 

The Board previously (two months ago) approved a special election for the general 

membership, to by the end of the year, concerning a restriction on short-term rentals in our 

CCRs. 

Action: Dave made a motion to rescind that previous motion, Motion seconded.  

Discussion: Will we take this vote up at the annual meeting? Yes. 

Action: Motion approved.  

Bridge Update 

On December 9, 2022, received a concept study on plans and cost for bridge repair to increase 

load capacity. The report was done by the engineering company that did the load rating.  

The engineers propose four options: 



1. Option 1: Strengthen steel girders, replace timber deck, but keep old timber stringers 

and old barrier.  

• Requires canal shutdown.  

• Bare cost $108,000.  

• $320,000 total cost including engineering, permits etc. 

2. Option 2: Strengthen steel girders, replace deck with concrete deck, add new barriers. 

•  Requires canal shutdown.  

• Bare cost $161,000.  

• $373,000 total cost including engineering, permits etc. 

3. Option 3: Remove bridge and replace with precast concrete bridge with new barriers.  

• Can be done at any time of the year.  

• Bare cost $208,000.  

• $420,300 total cost including engineering, permits etc. 

4. Option 4: Remove bridge and replace with new bridge of same design, all new 

construction.  

• Can be done at any time of the year.  

• Bare cost $178,000.  

• $390,300 including everything. 

Additional costs include engineering and design, legal fees, county fees, management reserve 

of about 25%, and temporary bridge, for a total of about $201,000 (applies to all options). 

The temporary bridge would not be needed if an alternate route out to Thorp Highway can be 

approved.  

Given the fire hazard and inconvenience to residents, we do not consider it possible to wait till 

November to fix the bridge, leaving us with Options #3 and #4 as the preferred alternatives. 

Dave Korpi recommends Option #3 since it gives us an improved design that would not incur 

yearly maintenance costs, for $30,000 over the remaining option. 

Temporary assessment of about $1900 per lot would be required. 

Clubhouse HVAC Project 

Complete.  

The contract with Thermall allowed $600 for electric by Suburban Electric.  

Original budget was $25,000, and the total was $16,681.41, with an added charge of $1453.41 

for electric. Saved about $6000. 



Baseboard heaters were not removed and are available as backup. Leaving them in means we 

have extra space in the circuit box for future use. However, for safety they are turned off. 

APC Chair Appointment 

Asked for nominations from floor. None were received. 

Assignments 

Insurance for bridge 

In progress. We have transferred agent of record to Firstmark Insurance, from MRS (Mitchell 

Reed Schmidt). They are now processing insurance including replacement cost coverage for the 

bridge. 

Tree removal 

Needed arborist and tree removal for three trees: the Board approved the bid from Wilderness 

ridge.  

They tried to come, got stuck in ditch, decided it was unsafe to bring their equipment down. 

They will return to complete job when they can safely do so. 

Keycards 

Donna succeeded in issuing keycards! However, it is a tricky process. Contact Office if you need 

a keycard. 

Rented Clubhouse three days (Dec 11, 17, 24).  

Facilities Manager hiring 

Brandy identified top applicants and offered the best applicant the job, pending background 

check. If that doesn’t work out, we have one other person in the pipeline. 

Legal status 

Talked to Doyle and we are holding on this. Talked to attorney and CPA who will be checking. 

Currently functioning as HOA in terms of our compliance. 

Contract with Water District for Lease of Baker Building  

Complete as of Dec 1. 

Firewise tasks 

Donna cannot log in to our Firewise account at the moment, but we are working on it. 



Snowplow contract 

Got a bid from another snowplow vendor, which has insurance. Need to discuss whether we 

stay with Jake or move to another vendor. Will discuss in Executive Session. 

Committee Reports 

Architectural Committee Report 

None 

Governance Committee Report 

A meeting of the committee was held on Nov 14 via Zoom. Welcomed new members Mike 

Budschalk and Amy Hopkins. 

• Reviewed task list: all the things that people have proposed the Governance Committee 

should tackle, with enough work for the next 2 years. Assigned owners where possible. 

Identified tasks to postpone.  

• Bill and Mike volunteered to draft trustee conflict of interest guidelines. 

• Next meeting in December will be to discuss presentation for Annual Meeting. 

• General discussion: 

o What is the difference between changing by-laws and changing CCRs? 

o Can we vote for new Trustees before the annual meeting?  

o Brandy and Amy are making a new resident onboarding FAQ. 

Community Committee 

• Christmas party – Clubhouse is decorated so come down at 4 PM for movie and snacks.  

• Nic Armstead will work on FAQ (web site). Talk to Nic about feedback or to help.  

• Nic will also lead the newsletter. We are giving her old newsletters for reference. 

• Working on Welcome packets – have sample from 2018. Have been looking at other 

community pages.  

• Created a digital calendar, which Amy will publish on the Sunlight Waters web site. 

Roads Committee 

• First draft of charter was sent. 

• Looking for volunteers. Will advertise on Facebook. 

• Would like to have road plan in place by spring. Met with Tommer Construction about 

long-range plan. Expect their recommendation by January. 



Pool Committee 

Work tabled because members are busy. Working with Mike to get new bids for pool, 

clubhouse, or both. 

Open Floor 

At 10:45 AM, the floor was opened for general comment and questions. 

Guest 1: Fire Chief Brandon Schmidt 

The Fire District sent out a letter about the bridge. Sorry about the bad news! Our attorney told 

us that it was important that we inform everyone. We appreciate the Board trying to come up 

with solution. 

As the community considers options for a new bridge, or for alternate routes, remember that 

summer is our busiest time. We would like to have the replacement done before summer, so 

brush trucks don’t have to take the long time around. 

Response by President Dave Korpi: The letter from the Fire Department underscores the 

urgency of our situation. The Board is acting aggressively to put a construction project plan that 

would allow us to be done, ideally, by July 1. All will come down to how we can finance the 

bridge. 

Tommer, which does our roads, has offered to supply a bid, as they are a licensed bridge 

contractor. 

New Business 

Accounts in arrears 

Donna reported on status of accounts past due, based on a count of 309 ½ total properties: 

• 7 people are in collections. 

• 41 people have not paid dues.  

• 3 liens (at least) 

If we could collect everything that is past due, we would get over $59,000. 

Our default and delinquent rates are high which makes it difficult if not impossible for us to get 

a loan for the bridge.  



Reserve study update 

A Level 1 reserve study was performed in 2021 and a level 3 performed in 2022.  

Currently we have the right amount of money in our reserve study; however, this is based on 

the earlier assessment and does not include the pool and certainly not the bridge. 

We have requested another level 3 update, to include road construction, the bridge, and pool. 

The Level 3 updated report will be done ahead of annual meeting, and preferably by end of 

January. We will post to the web site as soon as we have it. 

Budget process 

We have a serious financial situation, for three reasons:  

o Reserve account depletion and refill 

o Too many delinquent accounts 

o Low dues, given our level of spending 

We need to increase revenue each year, minimally by rate of inflation. We recommend that a 

select committee (not a working committee or standing committee) be established to review 

expenses and projects. Results must be delivered before annual meeting. 

Action: Motion to create a special Budget Committee starting immediately. Goal is to have a 

budget by the end of February. Seconded.  

Discussion:  

o Should we amend the by-laws to include a cost-of-living increase? Reserve study 

recommends a 2% contribution increase every year. Next year might recommend 

something higher, given current rate of inflation. 

o Need community members for committee– some people volunteered in the past. Ill 

advertise on Facebook.  

o  

o A big dues increase might be needed.  

o The bridge work might require a special assessment, or a much larger dues increase. 

Action: Committee approved. 

Nominations for budget committee chair: Donna nominated herself. Brandy and Jeannine 

offered to help. 

Annual meeting date 

Dave Korpi is not available on the third Saturday. Brandy is uncomfortable leading the meeting 

and asked that we move it to the second Saturday to allow the President to chair the meeting. 



Options:  

o Move Annual Meeting from May 20 to May 13 

o Move Annual Meeting from May 20 to May 27 

Motion was made to change the date of the Annual Meeting to the second Saturday of May, or 

May 13th. Seconded.  

Discussion:  

o We need someone to find out if this is legal. Perhaps James Ihrke could advise? 

o Roberts Rules of Orders does not preclude a president from voting. However, our by-

laws say the President cannot vote, but, as a full member of the Board of Trustees, the 

Chairman of the Board can make a motion.  

Action: No action on motion until we determine feasibility of changing date. 

Lakes Committee 

Doyle has offered to lead the Lakes Committee but would like to table most of the work to 

March.  

• Create annual dam inspection report. Have paperwork and will be in contact with Jody 

Goodman. Due in 60 days but given all the ice, we can’t do work at this time of year.  

• Treat for algae. 

• Clean lakes. 

• Keep gate between lakes clear to ensure consistent flow of water. 

• Contact Robbie Nick and team at KRD if it gets too high on upper lake. 

• Work with Dept of Ecology on annual dam inspection. 

• Keep brush and trees off hillside near dam. 

Will discuss other work in March. 

Bridge proposal and recommendations 

The concept study was returned from the engineering consultant.  

President Dave Korpi recommends that we adopt Option #3, which replace the current bridge 

with an all-concrete bridge, including a new barrier. All timber and steel in the current structure 

would be gone. Timber represents a maintenance cost, and steel corrodes over time. 

Additionally, Option #3 can be built even as the canal fills and can be completed by summer. 

Options #3 and #4 have the advantages that they can be completed before summer, assuming 

permitting and construction goes to plan.  



Option #4 replaces the bridge in kind, but we prefer not to build another timber deck that 

would require deck replacement every couple years. 

Cost and timeline 

Option #3 costs approximately $208,000 plus engineering and legal fees.  

Per lot cost would be roughly $1900.  

We would like to get a final design by the end of March. 

Assuming bids are approved by May 1, best completion date is July 1.  

Discussion 

• We still need the crossing agreement, which is in progress.  

• Can we negotiate a detour with KRD to the west? If not, we would need to do a timber 

bridge. Main cost with that type of bridge is the regrading. 

• How do we to fund it? Special assessment would be $1900 per lot, which can be difficult 

for many people. We are not in a position to get a loan because of so many delinquent 

accounts. We need a loan of about $420,000. There are institutions in the business of 

providing loans to HOA, but they normally base their analysis on monthly payments, and 

like to see monthly revenue. Most HOAs institute a lien as soon as you are 3 months 

delinquent. We wait till one year, because it is costly to impose a lien (about $1000). 

• We would need to get approval from the lot at the SE corner of the bridge to regrade 

and put in the temporary bridge. But the KRD gates are in the way. 

• No options change the position of the bridge in any way, because we have no rights to 

use other property. 

• Is there any way to use or refit current bridge? See Options #1 and #2. 

Action: Motion to get a scope of work and proposal from the engineering company that did the 

concept study. They will provide us with a proposal to do the final engineering design and 

construction services for a single option, Option #3. The proposal costs $48,300. 

Motion seconded and approved. 

Trustee appointees 

We have only 7 trustees at present. Our by-laws say that the Board has the right to appoint 

trustees to fill the two vacant positions. An appointed trustee only serves until the next annual 

meeting. 

Action: Motion to discuss following in executive session: 

• Trustee appointees 



• Bridge proposal and funding 

• Snowplow 

Motion seconded; approved. 

Executive Session  

Agenda: Facilities Manager discussion, and additional items as moved (see above). 

Executive Session started at 11:45 AM. 

Exited Executive Session at 12:19 PM. 

New Business (continued) 

Bridge proposal 

Action: Motion was made to approve requesting a proposal from ExcelTech Engineering 

Company for Option #3, so that we can have a design ready to support construction as soon as 

possible. Seconded. Approved. 

Snowplow 

Action: Motion to change contract for snowplowing to Northwest Landscapes as of today. Will 

cancel contract with Howell Land Services and adjust invoice for the broken septic lid. Will 

order septic lid and repair separately. Will request detailed invoice from Howell Services and 

forward to President for review. 

Motion seconded; approved. 

Will post on Facebook that plowing will take place between 9 and 11 AM. 

Trustee appointees 

Tabling appointment of trustees till Annual Meeting when we can do voting and more people 

are around. 

Adjournment  

At 12:24 PM a motion was made to adjourn the meeting. Seconded and approved.  

  



Revision History 

December 10, 2022 Src document created; added meeting agenda and copied into 
template 

December 27, 2022 First round of edits 

December 27, 2022 First draft sent to Board for review 

January 14, 2023 Revisions based on Board feedback; sent to Board for review 

January 14, 2023 Approved at regular Board meeting 

January 16, 2023 Spelling and grammar check. Converted to PDF. Sent to webmaster. 

 


